6

STATE BOARD OF PLUMBING

BUSINESS MEETING

MINUTES

DATE:
June 19, 2003

TIME:
10:30 a.m.

PLACE:
500 North Calvert Street



3rd Floor Conference Room



Baltimore, Maryland  21202

PRESENT:
Hayward Hinkhaus, Vice Chairman

Wayne Fishpaw, Board Member



Keith Horton, Board Member



Charles Lenderking, Board Member

Hubert Schneider, Board Member

ABSENT:
Charles Morgan, Chairman

Gerard J. Conis, Board Member



Troy Lawson, Board Member

Joseph Radtka, Board Member
OTHERS 

PRESENT:
Harry Loleas, Deputy Commissioner



Executive Director, Joseph Sliwka

Sloane Fried Kinstler, Assistant Attorney General



Sharon Kraus, Administrative Aide



Members of the Public
EXECUTIVE SESSION

A Motion was made by Mr. Fishpaw, Seconded by Mr. Horton and unanimously carried by the members of the State Board of Plumbing in attendance to go into Executive Session at 10:40 a.m. in Conference Room 300, at 500 North Calvert Street, Baltimore, Maryland 21202.  The purpose of the meeting was to consult with counsel.  Upon completion of this session, the board convened the public meeting at 11: 45 a.m.

CALL TO ORDER
Mr. Hinkhaus, Vice Chairman, called the business meeting of the State Board of Plumbing to order at 11:45 a.m.

A Motion was made by Mr. Fishpaw, Seconded by Mr. Horton and unanimously carried to approve the decisions made during Executive Session.  

8 applications with prior convictions were approved. 1 applicant with a prior record was requested to provide additional information for review by the Board.  

1 application for a Master Plumber/Gas Fitter reciprocal license was denied.

APPROVAL OF MINUTES
The minutes of the business and executive session meetings held on May 15, 2003 were reviewed by the members of the Board.  A Motion was made by Mr. Schneider, Seconded by Mr. Fishpaw and unanimously carried that the minutes be approved as distributed. 

COMPLAINTS

Mr. Schneider presented the report of the Complaint Committee to the Board. 

The Board closed the following complaints:

03-PL-59

03-PL-82

03-PL-102

03-PL-62

03-PL-84

03-PL-104

03-PL-64

03-PL-94

03-PL-106

03-PL-66

03-PL-97

03-PL-109

03-PL-76

03-PL-98

The following complaints have been referred for Pre-charge Review:

03-PL-78

03-PL-85

03-PL-91

03-PL-103

The following complaints were referred to OIS for investigation:

03-PL-09

03-PL-77

03-PL-20

03-PL-80

03-PL-53

03-PL-89

03-PL-55

03-PL-95

The following complaints were referred to OAH for a formal hearing to be scheduled:

03-PL-46

03-PL-57

The Complaint Committee had met prior to the public meeting in Executive Session, pursuant to Section 10-508(a)(7) of the State Government Article to receive the advice of counsel regarding the above-mentioned matters, and reported its findings to the Board during the public meeting.  A Motion was made by Mr. Fishpaw, Seconded by Mr. Horton and unanimously carried to approve the report of the Complaint Committee.

APPEARANCE OF MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC BEFORE THE BOARD TO ADDRESS ISSUES OF CONCERN
Mr. Steve Schaefer addressed the board to discuss a matter he believed the Board must address.  Mr. Schaefer had been a part of a meeting with Sears where the definition of a plumbing appliance was discussed.  It was stated in the meeting that Sears had contacted the Board to obtain the definition of a plumbing appliance and was told that there was no such definition.  He stated that while there is not a definition of a plumbing appliance in the law, there is clearly a definition of an appliance in the National Standard Plumbing Code.  He explained that there is a potential problem that appliance installers are not being required to be licensed and he informed the Board that Washington County still issues an appliance installer’s license.  Mr. Hinkhaus suggested that perhaps a letter should be sent to Washington County to address the issue.  Assistant Attorney General, Sloane Fried Kinstler, stated that she recalled receiving a phone call from Steve Sakamoto-Wengel, Deputy Chief, Consumer Protections Division of the Maryland Office of the Attorney General, concerning what type of license was required to install appliances such as (refrigerators with) ice makers, garbage disposals and dishwashers, etc.  She consulted with Joel Jacobson, Counsel to the Maryland Home Improvement Commission before responding to Mr. Sakamoto-Wengel.  Ms. Kinstler advised Mr. Sakamoto-Wengel and Mr. Jacobson that a Master Plumber license is not required to physically place the unit in the home or structure, but a Master Plumber must make the connections to the potable water supply.  She further confirmed that an appliance installer’s license should only allow the holder to set the unit into place, but not to make the ultimate connections for discharge or water supply to the appliance, if necessary.  Mr. Schaefer informed the Board that the State of New Jersey has just dealt with this same issue and had resolved it in some way.  Assistant Attorney General, Sloane Fried Kinstler, will attempt to check with the State of New Jersey to determine how the matter was handled there.  Mr. Fishpaw suggested that the Board inform the Maryland Home Improvement Commission of the areas of work that are plumbing related.

Mr. Schaefer also wanted to inform the Board that he has done some research in the area of code enforcement and it appears that many local jurisdictions are currently using different codes.  He is in favor of a uniform code throughout the State.

Mr. Richard Small, Baltimore City Permits and Inspections addressed the Board to discuss the matter of Code Enforcement.  He informed the Board that Baltimore City has recently adopted the Baltimore City Building and Fire Related Code.  The City had adopted the same code as the Board.  He explained to the Board that if the State changes their code, it will create additional work and additional expenses to Baltimore City due to the amendments that had been made to their code after the State had adopted the National Standard Plumbing Code.  He believe that the adoption of a new code would also require more work for the State due to necessary amendment changes that would be needed to help keep current the State’s examination questions.  Baltimore City is requesting that the Board keep the National Standard Plumbing Code.  Mr. Hinkhaus advised Mr. Small that the Board will vote on a code next month and it probably will not be final until January 2004.  Mr. Small advised the Board that he would be attending the Plumbing Board meetings periodically in the future to serve as a liaison between the State and Baltimore City.  He hopes he will be able to address areas of concern to the Board, when necessary.  

Mr. Dick Wagner, Maryland Plumbing, Heating and Cooling Contractors Association, Inc. (“PHCC”), addressed the Board regarding the Plumbing Code issue.  He presented the Board with a handout outlining a comparison of the 2003 International Plumbing Code vs. the 2003 National Standard Plumbing Code.  On behalf of PHCC, he represented that he is in favor of the Board keeping the National Standard Plumbing Code as the State’s plumbing code.

Mr. Lenderking informed the Board that he has been compiling information from the local jurisdictions in his area as to which code they are currently using.  He believes that all the local jurisdictions should adopt the same code throughout the State.  He also stressed to the Board that a set time frame for adopting a new code is needed for the future.

The Board agreed that since a number of industry Board members were not present at today’s meeting, they will vote on the issue of adopting a new plumbing code at the July 17, 2003 meeting.  

OLD BUSINESS

A. COUNTY PERMITS AND INSEPCTION PROCESS UPDATE– Assistant Attorney General Kinstler has sent a letter to the William M. Rudd, Allegany County Attorney, regarding the county’s position on issuing permits and conducting inspections for plumbing services only for new construction and in additions to existing structures of more than 600 square feet, as directed by the Plumbing Board.  A copy was also sent to James A. Squires, Jr., Chief, Allegany County Division of Community Services.  In the letter, Counsel cited the Special Licensing Agreement (“Agreement”), entered into with the State on behalf of Allegany County by several County Commissioners in October 1987.  In paragraph 10 of the Agreement, the County agreed to enforce the Maryland State Plumbing Code and the rules and regulations of the State Board and to require permits and inspections of all plumbing work in the County, with the following exceptions:

(a) Plumbing work personally done by an individual on the individual’s residence up to the final connection between the individual’s residence and a public or private disposal system or water supply system.

(b) Any emergency plumbing repairs done outside normal working hours (8:00 a.m. to 5:00 p.m., or on Saturdays, Sundays, or County observed holidays).  The necessary permit must be obtained on the next regular County business day and must, subsequently, be inspected.

(c) Plumbing work done on federal, state, county or municipal property.

Ms. Kinstler’s letter set forth the language of the Agreement and suggested the County reconsider its current position on the matter and requested a response.

B. Review of Documents from Applicants Requesting Approval of Master Natural Gas Fitter License - The Board received a letter and supporting documents from 2 applicants, Wendell B. Tracy and Michael L. Hurst, both who are applying for approval for a Master Natural Gas Fitter License.  Both applicants previously held an Anne Arundel County A-5 license which allowed them to perform natural and propane gas services in Anne Arundel County.  However, upon applying for renewal this year, Anne Arundel County applicants found that Anne Arundel County will issue a license to such individuals restricted to propane gas if the applicant does not have a State license to perform natural gas, notwithstanding the fact that such individuals may have been performing natural gas in Anne Arundel County for many years under the county-issued license.  According to Mr. Tracy and Mr. Hurst, the County did not notify licensees in advance of adopting such a policy or prior to renewal that they might be ineligible to renew their county licenses and such individuals may now be prohibited from earning a living as they had under the county license.  The Board agreed to approve applicants with an A-5 license from Anne Arundel County for a State Natural Gas Fitter license.  The applicant must submit an application along with a copy of the Anne Arundel County license that had been issued to them, prior to Anne Arundel County adopting a policy of verifying that the applicant held the correct State license.  Staff will advise the applicants of the Board’s decision and application instructions.

C. Update Regarding Proposed Legislation for Fiscal Year 2004– Mr. Sliwka confirmed with the Board what legislation they wish to propose for Fiscal Year 2004.  The Board concurred that they wish to submit legislation for Medical Gas Certification and Firm Registration Requirements.

D. PERMIT SURVEY OF EASTERN SHORE JURISDICTIONS – A copy of the letter sent to the Eastern Shore jurisdictions containing survey questions about the permitting and inspections policies for plumbing and gas fitting services of the individual jurisdictions was provided to the Board.  Mr. Sliwka reported that some responses have been received and are being compiled for review by the Board in the future.

E. TASK FORCE TO STUDY PINHOLE LEAKS IN COPPER PIPING – A copy of Senate Bill 54, which creates a task force to study pinhole leaks in copper piping, was distributed to the Board for review.  

NEW BUSINESS

A. License Statistics Report – A copy of the updated licensing statistics was provided to the Board for their review. 

B. Examination Statistics Report – A copy of the examination statistics report was provided to the Board for their review.  The Board also administered the Natural Gas Fitter Examinations in May and June and a copy of the examination statistics was presented to the Board for their review.  

Mr. Sliwka reported that there was a problem during one of the Journey Natural Gas Fitter examination sessions, which resulted in an applicant being allowed to leave the building with the Journey Natural Gas Examination questions and they were later returned to staff.  The Board will need to choose 50 different questions from the bank of test questions prior to administering the Journey Natural Gas Fitter Examination again.  

ADJOURNMENT

A Motion was made by Mr. Fishpaw, Seconded by Mr. Lenderking and unanimously carried to adjourn the meeting at 1:20 p.m.

Respectively submitted,

____________________________________ 

Hayward Hinkhaus, Vice Chairman

__________   Without Corrections

__________   With Corrections
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